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OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL

CHERYL L. BROWN					                            117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR						             	                    4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 
   OFFICE (904) 630-1452						            JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202
     FAX (904) 630-2906								                                     
  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net


SPECIAL REORGANIZATION REVIEW COMMITTEE MINUTES

November 20, 2013
4:00 p.m.

Committee Room B
1st floor, City Hall
117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members Clay Yarborough (Chair), Warren Jones, Denise Lee, Richard Clark
Excused: Council Members Bill Bishop, Johnny Gaffney, Stephen Joost
Also: Marilyn Allen – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Sean Costigan – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel

Council Member Yarborough called the meeting to order at 4:02 p.m. 

Cleveland Ferguson, Deputy Chief Administrative Officer, made a presentation on the administration’s proposed substitute to Ordinance 2013-209, the reorganization bill filed in March 2013.  He stated that the reorganization, which is Phase II of a process that began with an original reorganization in 2011 following Mayor Brown’s election, is intended to further the Mayor’s 6 priority areas (economic development, education, effective and efficient government, military and veterans affairs, public engagement and quality of life). The substitute incorporates revisions reflecting events and discussions that have taken place since the bill was originally filed in March, including several outcomes of the FY13-14 budget process.

The substitute ordinance proposes 10 changes to the City’s organizational chart:
1) Restore the deleted position of Chief of Senior Services under the Neighborhoods Department
2) Restore the deleted position of Chief of Social Services under the Neighborhoods Department
3) Create a new Division of Mowing in the Public Works Department
4) Create a position of Operations Director in the Public Works Department to replace the deleted position of Deputy Director
5) Place the Environmental Protection Board and the real estate function (no longer a division) within the office of the Public Works Director
6, 7, 8) Reorganize the Public Works Department into three functional areas: infrastructure, environmental and engineering
9) Move the JSEB program and the Grants and Compliance Office to the Intra-governmental Services Department director’s office
10) Assign to the Director of Intra-governmental Services director a liaison relationship with the Health Department, Jacksonville Children’s Commission, Human Rights Commission, Jacksonville Public Library, and the Medical Examiner’s Office

Mr. Ferguson described the City’s new scorecard and performance measurement and reporting system which has both internal and external (citizen-facing) features.  The internal features of the system (JaxOps) will drive alignment of the city’s overall priorities with departmental, divisional and team scorecards and ultimately with individual employee performance evaluation.  The citizen-facing application (JaxScore) will provide real-time citizen access to both summarized and detailed metrics by department and function on the City’s web page.

In response to a question about the costs of the proposed substitute Mr. Ferguson said that the cost to restore the two deleted division chiefs is approximately $250,000-$270,000 and the creation of the new Mowing Division will be approximately $1.2 million. Other incidental costs (printing business cards and stationery, etc.) should be minimal. The improved efficiency and effectiveness of the reorganized functions should help offset any costs.

Council Member Clark felt that the proposed structure reflects more chiefs and fewer line workers and is therefore unlikely to produce much if any cost savings.  He stated that the proposal for a separate mowing division is premature and said that he has heard numerous complaints from City employees about the results of changing the health insurance to Florida Blue – out-of-pocket costs have increased substantially to employees.  He believes the City has a history of reorganizing every few years to no real purpose. 

Council Member Lee advocated for renaming Senior Services to Adult Services to reflect that fact that not all clients of the services are senior citizens and for moving the renamed Adult Services Division to the Parks and Recreation Department.  She believes that senior and community centers need more regular programming and activities that could best be provided by the Parks and Recreation Department, and that the Neighborhoods Department should concentrate in the physical revitalization of neighborhoods. Mary Blake-Holley, Acting Chief of Senior Services, explained that a substantial portion of the division’s budget is derived from federal grants that are restricted to senior citizens, so the name of the division reflects the requirements of the federal grant applications.  Chief Administrative Officer Karen Bowling indicated there would be no problem with moving the division to the Parks and Recreation Department.

In response to a question from Chairman Yarborough about why there is considerable language amendment in the substitute that is more than purely relocation of entities and functions, Mr. Ferguson explained that the intent is to revise outdated or incorrect language and to add detail, definition and specificity in places where that is currently lacking. Mr. Yarborough indicated his openness to moving Senior/Adult Services to Parks and Recreation and to the relocation of the Code Compliance Division to the Planning and Development Department.
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There being no further business, the agenda meeting was adjourned at 5:04 p.m.


Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1405


Posted 11.20.13
11:00 a.m.
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